About ICCT

The International Centre for Counter-Terrorism (ICCT) is an independent thinkand-do tank based in The Hague, Netherlands. Since 2010, we have provided research, policy advice, training, and other solutions to support better counterterrorism policies and practices worldwide based on evidence and compliant with human rights and the rule of law. We also contribute to the scientific and public debates in the fields of counter-terrorism and countering violent extremism, notably through our publications and events.

The ICCT Press was established in 2021. Other books by ICCT Press include:

Mehra, Tanya, Thomas Renard and Merlina Herbach, ed(s). *Female Jihadis Facing Justice: Comparing Approaches in Europe.* The Hague: ICCT Press 2024.

Schmid, Alex (ed.) *Handbook of Terrorism Prevention and Preparedness*, The Hague: ICCT, 2021.

These books are available for free download at: https://www.icct.nl/icct-press

2

Austria: Scandals, Politics, and Identitarians

Fabian Schmid

Far-right movements in Austria have built close relationships with Russia in the last two decades. The Freedom Party of Austria (FPÖ), one of the country's three major political parties, has begun to develop ties to Russian politicians and oligarchs since around 2005. This culminated in a so-called friendship agreement with the Russian Kremlin party, United Russia, at the end of 2016. There are also numerous indications that the FPÖ was willing to accept money from Russialinked oligarchs. Criminal investigations allege that party-leaders received several million euros from an Eastern Ukrainian oligarch, and a secretly filmed meeting between party-leader Heinz-Christian Strache and a woman claiming to be an oligarch's niece led to the downfall of Strache, and the end of the government coalition between the FPÖ and the conservative ÖVP 2019. Currently, there are several investigations into connections between FPÖ-aligned officials and Russia, including former foreign affairs minister Karin Kneissl, who famously moved to Russia in 2023. "We were a pro-Russian government", former chancellor Sebastian Kurz (member of the Austrian People's Party, ÖVP) told a court in October 2023 – he is indicted for perjury. This is not only true for the ÖVP-FPÖ government from 2017 to 2019, but also for previous administrations (2007–2017) consisting of Social Democrats (SPÖ) and the ÖVP. Several former chancellors or high-ranking officials have later worked for Russian companies or lobbied for pro-Russian politicians. While SPÖ and ÖVP seem to be primarily motivated by economic reasons, the FPÖ also has ideological common ground with Kremlin politics.

The FPÖ is generally described as a populist party with mostly far-right policies and rhetoric. The core of its political agenda is a fierce stance against migration

and a scepticism against the European Union (EU). The FPÖ describes itself as neither aligned with Brussels, Washington DC, or Moscow, but as neutral. It is calling for an end to sanctions against Russia and a cease-fire in Ukraine. The party is agitating against LGBTQ+-friendly policies but uses attacks on the LGBTQ+-community by migrants or refugees to call for deportations. Similarly, there have been instances of antisemitism and neo-Nazism within the party, yet the FPÖ has repeatedly criticised "imported antisemitism" by Muslim refugees.

While the FPÖ is a main hub for the political far-right in Austria, there are even more radical organisations like the youth group Identitarian movement. In the past decade, the FPÖ has mostly denied connections to these groups, even though policies and personnel overlap. Under the current party leader Herbert Kickl, the party has fully embraced its ties to extremists, even though there have been instances of violence linked to the Identitarians. The far-right Australian terrorist Brenton Tarrant has donated several thousand euros to the Austrian Identitarian movement and possibly met members of the organisation when travelling to Austria.

One offspring of the Identitarian movement is the Suvorov Institute, a seemingly unimportant pro-Russian organisation. Its current leader Alexander Markovics has been a founding member of the Identitarian movement in Austria. The Suvorov Institute is one of very few entities still actively cooperating with Russian organisations after the attack on Ukraine in 2022. The Suvorov Institute is also working together with other groups with a history of violence, for example the Artgemeinschaft Germanic Faith Community from Germany, which was banned in 2023.

In this chapter, the manifold connections between the FPÖ and Russia will be described. After a short overview of how the FPÖ built up ties to the Kremlin, evidence of its pro-Russian actions in government is presented. While the shock of the Ibiza video brought a sudden halt to FPÖ's relationship with Russia in 2019, the party is still pushing for policies beneficial to Moscow. This is indicated by an analysis of the party's press releases about the war in Ukraine.

The second case study is the Suvorov Institute, as it shows how Russian influence is still seen on the fringes of politics and even on the fringes of the FPÖ. This is

evidence that Russian entities have no reluctance to cooperate with groups that are linked to violence themselves or other violent groups.

Case Study 1: The Freedom Party

Austria as a Friend of Russia

Alongside the SPÖ and the conservative ÖVP, the FPÖ has established itself as the third major force in Austrian politics. The party has been criticised for its rhetoric and policies regarding migrants and refugees, and its ties to neo-Nazism and far-right extremism. It has also been plagued by corruption. Still, the FPÖ managed to be in government twice in the last twenty years (2000–2006 and 2017–2019); with the conservative ÖVP claiming a coalition with FPÖ was needed to break up the deadlock of forever-coalitions between SPÖ and ÖVP.

The FPÖ's ties to Russia have only been a minor cause for criticism by the other two main parties – probably because they have developed similar connections themselves. This is shown by one scene alone from 2014 when Chamber of Commerce president and ÖVP-politician Christoph Leitl joked with Putin about how long he himself had been at the helm of the organisation – Putin then ironically called him a "dictator." The Austrian economy is closely intertwined with Russia: the partly state-owned energy group OMV concluded joint ventures with Gazprom. Raiffeisen Bank International (RBI), part of the most powerful banking conglomerate, for example, is still active in Belarus and Russia. ÖVP politicians worked for Raiffeisen after their political career had ended, and the Raiffeisen Bank gave out multimillion-euro loans to the ÖVP.

A Friendship Agreement Years in the Making

In December 2016, the then-leadership of the FPÖ visited Russia and had a photo of them taken smiling in Moscow's Red Square. The leading⁶ party cadres were in Russia for working meetings, they said at the time. In fact, Secretary General Harald Vilimsky, party leader Heinz-Christian Strache, and his deputies Norbert Hofer and Johann Gudenus had travelled to Moscow to conclude a friendship agreement with the Kremlin party United Russia, whose chairman was Russian Prime Minister Dmitri Medvedev. The agreement was signed by Sergei Zhelesnyak, deputy secretary of the Party General Council.⁷ It was by far the most crucial party in Russia that declared its support for the FPÖ. De facto, it is led by

Russian President Vladimir Putin, who, according to the constitution, must not be a party member. Interestingly, hardly anything planned in this agreement ever came to life.

In terms of domestic policy, however, the FPÖ for the first time clearly and officially acknowledged its closeness to Russia and Putin. For some time, no one could have imagined this. When the party was founded after World War II as the Association of Independents, it gathered mainly former Nazis, so-called expelled ethnic Germans, and liberals. They were all united by a fervent anti-communism. Even after the fall of the Iron Curtain, the FPÖ was not interested in Eastern Europe. The party leader at the time, Jörg Haider, wanted to give his party, which was isolated in Europe, foreign policy weight but to do so he travelled primarily to the Middle East to visit dictators like Muammar Gaddafi and Saddam Hussein.

All that changed when Heinz-Christian Strache took over as chairman of his party in April 2005. Strache's closest confidant was Johann Gudenus, who was then chairman of the Freedom Party's youth organisation. Strache and Gudenus were connected through their fraternity, the Viennese penal fraternity Vandalia, where Strache was Gudenus's Leibvater there, in a sense his mentor. 10 For the FPÖ, fraternities are important as a recruiting ground and as informal networks. Historically, fraternities played a key role in the revolution of 1848, when students and other groups called for freedom of speech and other liberal reforms in Austria. 11 The FPÖ sees itself in this tradition – thus the term freedom is part of its official name. Over the next decades, developed rigid antisemitism and moved to the political spectre. After World War II, fraternities in Austria had become breeding grounds for neo-Nazism. Nowadays, most fraternities are seen as farright and obscure groups, 12 partly because of their rites – some members still fence without protection and proudly wear their scars. As a Leibvater, Strache had responsibilities for Gudenus, who in return pledged a lifelong allegiance to him.¹³ Gudenus himself had close ties to Russia. The son of an FPÖ member of parliament and convicted Holocaust denier, he had attended summer courses at Moscow University in the 1990s, spoke Russian, and had conducted business in Russia.¹⁴

Through Gudenius, FPÖ quickly established contacts in the post-Soviet space, for example with pro-Russian actors from Georgia or with the oligarch Konstantin Malofeev, a well-known oligarch.¹⁵ This was followed by what can

now be described as the typical programme of Russophile European parties: FPÖ politicians travelled to Moscow and Chechnya, participated in meetings and congresses there. None of this, however, prevented the conservative People's Party from entering a coalition with the FPÖ in December 2017 and making FPÖ politicians, among other things, rise to the level of foreign minister and interior minister. The property of the property

The FPÖ in Power

What happened then is an example of the dangers posed by the participation of the pro-Russian FPÖ in government – ironically, it was then a supposed connection to Russia, of all things, that brought the FPÖ down for the time being. Even before the FPÖ joined the government, a dossier was circulating with accusations against high-ranking police officers and members of the Office for the Protection of the Constitution, the Federal Office for the Protection of the Constitution (BVT), Austria's civilian counterintelligence agency. When longtime FPÖ Secretary General Herbert Kickl became the interior minister at the end of 2017, his team pushed the anti-corruption prosecutor's office for action to be taken because of the allegations included in the dossier. The dossier sounded like it was written by a disgruntled insider, who alleged that that money had been divested from hostage-saving operations by office officials or that the agency was misused by the ÖVP to collect damaging information on other parties.¹⁸

Consequently, on 28 February 2018, numerous police officers from an anti-drug unit led by an FPÖ-affiliated chief, raided the Office for the Protection of the Constitution whose director Peter Gridling was suspended. The measures were directed against several suspects in the intelligence department, which is responsible for counterintelligence. The accusations were that expenses had been falsely charged and that the rights of certain North Koreans had been violated because they had been surveilled without the consent of the legal protection officer. ¹⁹ To date, there has not been a single guilty verdict in the matter.

European and US partner services reportedly reacted with horror to the raid.²⁰ During the raid, countless secret documents were rummaged through and transported to the public prosecutor's office. Among them were documents related to Russia.²¹ Peter Gridling, head of the BVT at the time of the raid, told the *Financial Times* (FT) that "we were very worried about the Freedom party's contacts with Russia". The BVT investigated how "Russia might finance them,

offer them jobs". When the FPÖ came into power "they wanted to change the [intelligence service] immediately", Gridling said to the FT. Interior Minister Kickl unsuccessfully tried to suspend Gridling and halt the renewal of his association as the head of the BVT.²² At the time, the Office for the Protection of the Constitution had already been the target of investigations because of a suspected data leak: an employee named Egisto Ott allegedly sent data from BVT to his private email address. To this day, Ott is suspected of having spied for Russia, which he continues to deny.²³ Only in recent years has it become clear that Ott and a network of acquaintances had been working with the FPÖ and that they were involved in the events surrounding the search in February 2018 by allegedly handing over internal information about their BVT colleagues to the FPÖ and associates. Investigators even allege that the FPÖ paid Ott for secret information and documents.²⁴

A key figure here is the former head of the department at the Office for the Protection of the Constitution, Martin Weiss. He left the BVT shortly before the raid to work for Jan Marsalek, then-manager of Wirecard, a German fintech company worth billions of euros that was ensnared in a huge fraud case in 2019. Marsalek allegedly lied about Wirecard's assets worth three billion dollars. When auditors could not find these assets, Marsalek fled to Belarus to escape prosecution. Intelligence agencies assess that he is now living in a suburb of Moscow.²⁵

Investigators suspect that Ott conducted illegal data queries for Weiss and, thus, for Marsalek. Marsalek is suspected of having cooperated with Russian intelligence services for several years. There are several examples of his involvement, which was unknown before Wirecard collapsed: his immediate entourage included Stanislav Petlinsky. To protect his business interests in Libya, Marsalek hired Russian mercenary troops managed by Petlinsky. He also allegedly travelled with the Main Directorate of the General Staff of the Armed Forces of the Russian Federation (GRU) to Palmyra, Syria. Another axis of Marsalek's contacts with Russia and the FPÖ reaches into the Austrian Foreign Ministry: Marsalek is said to have obtained secret information from the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons (OPCW) on the Novichok poison attack against Russian ex-agent Sergei Skripal in Salisbury. Skripal was targeted by Russian agents who used the Novichok nerve agent for their assassination attempt. Skripal and his daughter survived, but an uninvolved

British woman died. The OPCW did an analysis of the Novichok samples and distributed them to its member states. According to investigative files from Austria, this document allegedly originated from the Foreign Ministry, with the FPÖ-aligned secretary general there at the time, Johannes Peterlik, requesting the document. Shortly afterwards, Peterlik allegedly showed Egisto Ott the document, who filmed the report – and possibly forwarded it to Marsalek. Those involved deny this. Peterlik's wife, an employee of the Asia department in the Office for the Protection of the Constitution, was in turn one of the prosecution's witnesses whose statements led to the raid there. Peterlik and Marsalek were both members of the Austrian-Russian Friendship Society, which also featured Gudenus and other FPÖ politicians. Gudenus met with Marsalek several times. Through an intermediary, a businessman with ties to and interest in Russia, Marsalek relayed information from sources within the intelligence community to Gudenus, who in turn shared it with other FPÖ politicians. This is documented in investigative files from the office prosecuting corruption.

Political scientist Karin Kneissl, who was chosen as foreign minister by the FPÖ, was also associated with the Friendship Society. During her time in office, she attracted attention with her pro-Russian positions—for example, no Russian diplomat was expelled from the country after the poison attack in Salisbury. A few weeks later, Kneissl personally invited Putin to her wedding, where he appeared with an entourage of bodyguards and danced with the bride. The lady's traditional curtsy at the end of the dance became one of the most shared and commented on photos in Austria's recent history.³⁴ For her wedding, Putin gave Kneissl expensive jewellery, which she planned to use privately after her term.³⁵ According to chat messages from FPÖ politicians, Russian investors planned to enter business relations with Kneissl's husband.³⁶ After leaving the ministry, Kneissl first became a member of the Russian petroleum company Rosneft's supervisory board, then in June 2023 it became known that she would in the future head a state-related think tank in St. Petersburg.³⁷ Former Committee for State Security (KGB) agent Sergei Shirnov said in an interview that Kneissl would have been an ideal candidate for recruitment by Russian intelligence agencies.³⁸ Kneissl is now living in Russia.³⁹

The Ibiza Video

Kneissl's term ended, just like that of all other FPÖ ministers, in May 2019, when a video recorded two years earlier appeared online. In it, Strache and Gudenus

can be seen negotiating crooked deals with a supposed Russian businesswoman in Ibiza in July 2017. They discussed party donations with her avoiding official reporting offices; urged her to invest in Austria's largest daily newspaper and change its reporting to suit the FPÖ; and offered the prospect of state contracts in return.⁴⁰ However, it was a sting operation: security consultant Julian Hessenthaler had stalked Gudenus on behalf of a lawyer to gather incriminating material on the FPÖ. To do so, he invented the figure of the fake oligarch businesswoman. After the recording in the summer of 2017, there were allegedly attempts to sell the video to various other parties and entrepreneurs, which did not work out. As a result, the parties involved reportedly contacted German journalists Frederik Obermayer and Bastian Obermair. In May 2019, research on the video then appeared in the Süddeutsche Zeitung and Der Spiegel. They sealed the end of Straches's and Gudenus's political careers and brought down the government.⁴¹ The incident clearly shows that the FPÖ attempted to profit from its relations with Russia during the Strache era, and vice versa. It demonstrated a willingness to receive financial support from the Russian sphere.⁴² Party leader Strache also spoke in the video about having some friends in Moscow who would have a lot of money. Despite intense criminal investigations around the finances of the party and several political special committees, so far, no flow of money from Russia could be officially determined. However, the expensive wedding gift to the then foreign-minister Karin Kneissl, the willingness of Russian investors to do business with her then-husband, Kneissl's involvement with Rosneft, and now the think tank in St. Petersburg are indications of some form of monetary influence.

The many visits to Russian conferences or of Russian politicians have helped to present the FPÖ as an internationally active and recognised party. Logistical support was also provided by the fact that FPÖ politicians were regularly interviewed in Russian propaganda media close to the state, for example RT or Sputnik. Conversely, Russia has clearly benefitted from FPÖ's activities. As an opposition party, the FPÖ in Vienna, for example, called for a crackdown on Chechen asylum seekers. This position was also taken during a working visit to Chechen dictator Ramzan Kadyrov. Although there have always been tensions within the Chechen community in Austria, most of the diaspora consists of people who fled from Kadyrov. By agitating this community, the FPÖ has politically prepared the ground for enabling deportations of Chechens to Russia. Opposition figures in particular are threatened with torture and imprisonment after

deportation. The FPÖ was also useful to the Russian government in terms of foreign policy: the invitation to the wedding of the foreign minister shortly after the attack in Salisbury gave Putin the means to publicly highlight a division within the European Union. While other member countries expelled Russian diplomats, the Austrian foreign minister danced with the Russian president.

The events show clear dangers from Russian influence in Austria:

- Jan Marsalek and indirectly his alleged GRU contacts were offered a way to influence the BVT via the FPÖ and internal documents were possibly forwarded to him. British investigators allege that Marsalek has led Russian spy operations even after he fled Germany.⁴⁵
- The actions of the Freedom Party Interior Minister Kickl severely damaged the Office for the Protection of the Constitution, making it highly unlikely that it could adequately perform its counterintelligence duties. This also led to the investigative journalist Christo Grozev, who has written extensively on Russian corruption for online outlet Bellingcat, having to flee Vienna because he no longer felt safe from Russian agents there. 47
- The Chechen community in Austria became the target of political attacks by the FPÖ. Here, too, the lack of operational capability on the part of the Office for the Protection of the Constitution was noticeable.

The FPÖ Today

Due to several factors, the FPÖ's pro-Russian stance has declined in recent years or has not been demonstrated equally openly. After the Ibiza video, party leader Strache and his confidant Gudenus had to leave politics: both are now no longer party members. Contents of the video became the subject of a parliamentary investigative committee – this would have generated increased attention and negative publicity for the FPÖ for any recent contacts in the Russian-speaking world. Meanwhile, the party is led by Herbert Kickl, who served as interior minister under the former government and previously as his party's secretary general for years. Kickl had repeatedly made known his scepticism about Strache's Russian connections and is said to have been unhappy about the conclusion of the association agreement with UR. After the start of the full-scale Russian aggression against Ukraine, however, a pro-Russian stance has once again shone through. This is shown by an analysis of more than 130 press releases published by the FPÖ's parliamentary club in the first year of the Ukraine war.

For this chapter, an examination of whether these messages expressed criticism of arms deliveries, NATO or the US, Ukraine, Russia, or the sanctions or featured Austrian "neutrality," was performed. Overall, criticism of the sanctions was voiced in almost 60 percent of all press releases. Russian actions were condemned, but Ukraine or its leaders were criticised almost as often. This is due to the Freedom Party's interpretation of neutrality, which is considered a kind of national treasure in Austria. In a June 2022 poll, more than 70 percent of respondents favoured maintaining military neutrality.⁴⁹ Yet, it is disputed how neutral Austria actually is and how the country should live out this principle. In principle, neutrality was enshrined in law in 1955 and in a declaration of intent with the Soviet Union before the latter, and the three other occupying powers left Austria. Ever since Austria joined the EU in 1995, it has been unclear how neutral the country has been, given its commitment to the Common Foreign and Security Policy. In the early 2000s, then-conservative Chancellor Wolfgang Schüssel spoke of neutrality as being like Mozartkugeln and Lipizzaner horses—in short, a kind of folklore.⁵⁰ However, there have been no serious debates about Austria joining NATO since then.

The FPÖ ties indirectly with this myth of neutrality. It interprets the neutral status not only militarily, but also diplomatically. This is a big difference to the current chancellor Karl Nehammer (ÖVP), who visited Putin after the full-scale invasion of Ukraine and declared that Austria is not "morally neutral", meaning that Austria will not send military aid to Ukraine, but does condemn the Russian attack.⁵¹ Although Russia's war of aggression is condemned by the FPÖ as well, according to the party, Russia should bear no consequences for its aggressive behaviour, i.e. neither via sanctions nor the expulsion of Russian diplomats. In FPÖ's vision, Austria positions itself as a place for negotiations between Russia and Ukraine which are repeatedly called for in press releases – regardless of the fact that Ukraine would have to accept massive land losses for peace.

In the first days of the Russian attack on Ukraine, FPÖ's broadcasts clearly condemned the invasion. But even at this early stage, the party warned against sanctions. Moreover, it immediately blamed the USA for the war.⁵² Thus, already on 22 February 2022, MEP Harald Vilimsky spoke of US President Joe Biden being a "Cold Warrior" who "does not shy away from further escalation in Eastern Europe (...) Both Biden and Putin endanger European security and peace in Europe with their actions."⁵³ Foreign policy spokesman Axel Kassegger let it be

known that "there is never only one side to blame." NATO "is arming just as much as the Russian side". ⁵⁴ In the following months, the FPÖ vehemently agitated against a possible EU accession status for Ukraine, as well as for EU funds for reconstruction or military support for the attacked country. The sanctions were linked to inflation and inflationary pressures and were referred to as "knee-jerk sanctions." Following Hungary's example, the FPÖ then agitated for a referendum on the continuation of the sanctions. ⁵⁵

Case Study 2: The Suvorov Institute

FPÖ, the party clearly leading in the polls for most of 2023 with 32 percent and therefore nearly 10 percent more support than the Social Democrats, ⁵⁶ plays a major role in Austrian politics. The second case study is focused on the fringes of the political sphere: the Suvorov Institute. The Suvorov Institute for the Promotion of Austrian-Russian Dialogue was officially registered in September 2014, half a year after the illegal annexation of Crimea.⁵⁷ From the very beginning, the association's slant was clear: it organised demonstrations for the Donbas and invited predominantly far-right guests to geopolitical discussions in which strong pro-Russian opinions were expressed, as one can see by the manifold postings and summaries of events on its Facebook page. 58 There are also clear connections to other groups and individuals linked with violence. To the Identitarian movement in Austria, which had at least 32 members with a record of violence; to people involved with the Artgemeinschaft Germanic Faith Community, whose members had ties to right-wing terrorism; or to the Russian Night Wolves, who were promoting violence against Maidan activists.⁵⁹ The Suvorov Institute caused a stir above all because of one man: Alexander Markovics. Markovics, born in Vienna in 1991, is said to have been politically active already during his school days. His first points of contact were with fraternities and with the FPÖ, for which he ran as a candidate at the district level in 2010. Markovics achieved a certain notoriety starting in 2012 when he founded the far-right Identitarian movement in Austria. This is an offshoot of the French Generation Identitaire, thus an organisation of the so-called New Right, which packages its extreme content in a modern way.⁶⁰

The ideological core of the Identitarians is the conspiracy theory of the Great Replacement: the autochthonous population is "exchanged" by the ruling elites for immigrants who, out of gratitude, henceforth support their claim to power.⁶¹

Subsequently, the programme of the Identitarians turns against LGBTQ+ and the emancipation of women. Thus, there are strong ideological points of contact with Russia. Markovics, however, seemed to have developed a particular soft spot for Russia even within the Identitarians. Early on, the activist became involved with the propagandist and philosopher Alexander Dugin, reviewing his books and interviewing him for far-right media like *Deutsche Stimme*, a publication of the extreme German political party NPD.⁶² At the Identitarians, Markovics was the leader of the theory group within the movement. In 2017, however, a conflict arose within the far-right grouping which was now publicly represented primarily by Martin Sellner. In an interview with a neo-Nazi German magazine, Markovics later stated that the Identitarians had "itself become part of what it claimed to fight"; there was a "sectarian climate" and "intrigue within the leadership" there. Markovics quickly found a new political home: the Suvorov Institute.⁶³

A Quick Overview: The Identitarian Movement

The Identitarians gained popularity, in particular at the height of the refugee movement in 2015. At its peak, the far-right group, which was monitored by the Office for the Protection of the Constitution in Austria, had several thousand followers, meaning people who support their ideas and occasionally show up to events, and around 300 members.⁶⁴ There were several criminal proceedings against the Identitarians. Markovics, Sellner, and other leading cadres were charged with forming a criminal organisation and incitement in Graz in 2018 but were acquitted. The indictment alleged that Sellner, Markovics, and others formed a group – the Identitarians – to repeatedly commit crimes (incitement), hence the designation of criminal organisation.⁶⁵ In 2019, the movement came under renewed pressure following the terrorist attack in New Zealand. The rightwing terrorist Brenton Tarrant, before he murdered more than 50 people in two mosques, corresponded with Identitarian leader Sellner and donated €1,500 to him.66 In the months before his terrorist attack, Tarrant had made a trip around the world, including a visit to Austria. Authorities suspected a meeting with Sellner, but they could never prove it.⁶⁷ The investigation was eventually dropped. After that, the Identitarians did not regain their former clout; in the end, the movement split into several groups.⁶⁸

In the aftermath of the Identitarians' dissolution, Markovics began to appear as a Suvorov Institute employee in 2017, first as press spokesman, then as secretary general.⁶⁹ He had already participated in events there before. The chairman of the

association before Markovics was Igor Belov, a Russian journalist who, among other things, worked for the state-affiliated *Sputnik* as a Vienna correspondent. Research by the daily newspaper *Der Standard* and this author led Belov to resign from this position, probably because *Sputnik* did not want to be officially associated with the Suvorov Institute.⁷⁰ The founder of the Suvorov Institute is believed to be Patrick Poppel, a pro-Russian activist who had previously been active in extremist Christian movements.⁷¹ Poppel is currently secretary general of the Austrian-Abkhazian Society, as well as South Ossetia's representative in Austria. He is thus involved with two republics in the territory of Georgia that are under the protection of Russia and are not officially recognised.⁷² In a 2018 interview with the *Wiener Zeitung*, Poppel evoked his great love for Russian culture. He sees the country as the "successor to the Byzantine Empire," which was "conceived as Christian from the beginning."⁷³

From the beginning, the Suvorov Institute cooperated closely with official Russian organisations as well as related associations. The Austrian-Russian Friendship Society, for example, promoted Russian language learning at the Suvorov Institute, which in turn was shared by the Russian Cultural Institute in Vienna.⁷⁴ Poppel welcomed to Vienna the motorcycle group Night Wolves, a Russian organisation that is seen as homophobic and ultranationalist, and whose current leader has been sanctioned by the EU. The Night Wolves have existed for more than three decades. Every year they celebrate the Soviet victory in World War II by touring its former frontlines.⁷⁵ Photos show Poppel with Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov⁷⁶ or with Sergey Valeryevich Aksyonov, the president of the unrecognised Republic of Crimea.⁷⁷ There are also close contacts with Gunnar Lindemann, a member of the Berlin State Parliament for the farright Alternative for Germany (AfD). Together they founded the German initiative Königsberger Freunde, which aims for a "better dialogue with Russia". 78 Poppel also announced that he would cooperate with Zoran Stanojevic and his organisation Slavia.⁷⁹ Stanojevic was described by the German newspaper Die Welt as a "Russian influence agent", his organisation Slavia, allegedly posing as a charity, but according to Die Welt, it has not left any noticeable track record of charitable work. Stanojevic is said to have conspicuously sought proximity to top Social Democratic politicians.80

While Poppel has visibly focused on his role with the Austro-Abkhazian Society, Markovics's influence increased via the Suvorov Institute, which thus networked

even more strongly in far-right circles. In an interview with Gegenstrom, a website of the publishing house *Metapol*, Markovics explained his point of view on the Russo-Ukrainian war. For him, Ukraine has been a "US outpost on the Eurasian World Island" since the Maidan revolution in 2014. The people in Donbas had tried to "break out of Western hegemony," and the Lugansk and Donetsk People's Republics had tried for years, together with Russia, "in vain to find a peaceful solution to the conflict (...) here."⁸¹ After the 2022 Russian invasion, the Suvorov Institute euphorically posted on Facebook in German: "Today Russia's President Putin recognised the Donbas as independent in its old borders—for the warmongers of NATO and the West this means an end to their evil game! Long live the Donbass [sic]! Long live the Donetsk and Lugansk People's Republics! Long live Russia! Long live Eurasia! Long live the multipolar world!"⁸²

Markovics connects the identitarian theory of great exchange with Dugin's socalled Eurasianism.⁸³ Without a multipolar world, that is, with centres of power like Moscow next to Washington, there will be only the American unified man, Markovics argues.⁸⁴ Dugin himself was interviewed by Markovics for the neo-Nazi magazine Deutsche Stimme, which is published in the environment of the German political party NPD (now Die Heimat), an extremist right-wing organisation that the German constitutional court described as unconstitutional but too yielding and too insignificant a political influence to constitute a threat to German democracy. Consequently, the German Federal Constitutional Court found no grounds to ban the part.85 Markovics also attended the Congress on Fourth Political Theory organised by Dugin in August 2020. The conference "united people from all over the world in the intellectual struggle for their own identity against the liberal system," as Markovics wrote. One participant, for example, was Maram Susli, known as the Syrian Girl: a Syrian-Australian influencer who allegedly advocated for Bashar al-Assad's regime and participated in Russian disinformation campaigns. Also in the mix, among others, were farright Georgian businessman and politician Levan Vasadze, and US radio host Tim Kirby. 86 Similar lineups of personnel could be observed at the Global Conference on Multipolarity, which Markovics attended in April 2023. More than 100 experts from over 60 countries would participate in the conference online, the Russian Foreign Ministry announced.⁸⁷ Lavrov welcomed the participants, among which was oligarch Konstantin Malofeev, who is sanctioned by the US, the EU, and the UK. According to the European Council, Malofeev is "closely linked to

separatists in eastern Ukraine and Crimea" and is a former boss of Alexander Borodai,⁸⁸ so-called prime minister.⁸⁹ Intercepted phone calls and emails showed how closely Malofeev colluded with the Kremlin in his activities related to Gudenus.⁹⁰

Markovics, and thus the Suvorov Institute, continued to be intensively associated with proponents of the New Right in German-speaking countries. For example, with the French right-wing extremist Pierre Krebs;⁹¹ with hard neo-Nazism, for example, in the form of the NPD, although the boundaries between the New Right and neo-Nazism are fluid. 92 However, the Suvorov Institute also provided direct support for the separatists in the Donbas: the former South Tyrol terrorist Herbert Fritz, for example, was active there as a language teacher "and ambassador of patriotic Europe".93 Fritz had been arrested in the 1960s for his alleged participation in a terrorist attack in South Tyrol, but was acquitted. He was part of a movement that violently fought to recognise South Tyrol as an Austrian territory, as it was part of Austria until 1918. 94 In the following years, Fritz founded several right-wing publications and organisations.⁹⁵ Fritz also travelled to Afghanistan after the US troops pulled out. In the right-wing magazine Info *Direkt*, which is close to the Identitarian movement, he wrote that Afghanistan is now "safe again". 96 Only a few weeks afterwards, Fritz was arrested by the Taliban on espionage charges. In October 2023, several high-ranking politicians of the FPÖ, like former MEP Andreas Mölze, travelled to Kabul to secure Fritz's release. They were not successful.⁹⁷ These connections demonstrate more than ideological and likely logistical support from Russia for the Suvorov Institute and its proponents. They are invited to conferences and trips and in return they spread Russian propaganda in Austria. The question of financial support is unresolved. According to several officials at the Directorate General for Public Security (DSN) - the new agency that is a direct successor to the BVT - the Suvorov Institute is monitored and investigated.⁹⁸

There are equally clear links to organisations or individuals in whose environment violence happens. Pierre Krebs, with whom Markovics has made several appearances, is a prominent member of the Artgemeinschaft Germanic Faith Community. In September 2023, German interior minister Nancy Faeser banned the 70-year-old organisation, which promotes a neo-pagan way of living—hence the name. According to German authorities, the Artgemeinschaft's ideology is a

"continuation of the National Socialist's ideology". The organisation had been led by German neo-Nazi Jürgen Rieger from 1989 until his death in 2009. Rieger was also deputy party leader of the NPD and he had been sentenced for violent crimes several times. 100 The neo-Nazi-terrorist Stephan Ernst was also a member of the Artgemeinschaft; he was allegedly removed from its ranks because he did not pay his membership fees. In 2019, Ernst murdered the conservative politician Walter Lübcke, who had argued for the intake of refugees. Ernst was sentenced to life in prison. 101 The Artgemeinschaft is also connected to people close to the neo-Nazi-terror organisation NSU (Untergrund), which is responsible for the murder of nine migrants and one policewoman. A former NPD politician, who was a member of the Artgemeinschaft, has been sentenced for helping the NSU. After his release from prison, he lived with the then-head of the Artgemeinschaft. 102

There have also been repeated violent incidents in the environment of the Identitarians themselves, for example, against anti-fascist counter-demonstrators. According to investigation files that had been leaked, 32 members of the Identitarian movement had been sentenced because of manifold violent crimes like rape, assault, robbery, or blackmailing. Identitarian groups have also trained in self-defence in public spaces and produced stickers bearing the slogan: Street fight experience since 1529 (referring to the siege of Vienna by the Ottoman Empire).

Threat Analysis

The two case studies show how Russia is influencing Austrian politics in manifold ways. With the FPÖ, the Kremlin has a powerful ally who enacted pro-Russian policies in government and who might come out of the 2024 national elections as the strongest party. The FPÖ's policy undermines EU solidarity with Ukraine. The party also presents a multitude of complex problems in a populist manner as seemingly easily solvable. A future FPÖ participation in government, possibly even a chancellorship, would significantly complicate the EU sanctions regime. Likewise, financial support for Ukraine would no longer be possible.

It should be noted that some of the same personnel from the era of party leader Strache are still active, such as foreign policy spokesman Axel Kassegger, who attended events in Crimea before the war; or MEP Harald Vilimsky, who was

present at the signing of the so-called "friendship agreement" in Moscow. The FPÖ is also working more closely with extremist groups like the Identitarian movement and its offspring. Current party leader Herbert Kickl called the group a "right-wing NGO" and sees no need for distancing. This could also produce a closer relationship with the Suvorov Institute. The so-called rescue mission of high-ranking FPÖ politicians in Afghanistan for Suvorov-aligned extremist Herbert Fritz is an indication of this. Therefore, the FPÖ could, via proxies, also build contacts to violent groups and the Institute's activities could influence foreign policy decisions.

Policies: Current Measures

In its fight against Russian influence, Austria is guided primarily by the requirements of the EU. This applies, for example, to the ban on broadcasting Russian state broadcasters such as RT, the code of conduct to combat disinformation, and the list of sanctioned individuals and organisations. The tracing of assets of sanctioned persons is mainly carried out by the Directorate of State Protection and Intelligence (DSN). Counter-intelligence and extremism divisions are also located there. The Directorate is still struggling with the aftermath of the raid at its predecessor, the BVT. According to the interior minister and the DSN director, foreign partners slowly began to trust Austria's security services again. ¹⁰⁶

In the wake of the Ibiza affair, numerous legislative initiatives have been implemented. For example, parties are now only allowed to accept individual donations amounting to a maximum of €7,500. In total, donations may not exceed €750,000 per calendar year. The Court of Audit, the state audit institute for party financing, among other things, was also given more rights of insight into the conduct of political parties.¹⁰⁷

In addition to this, the criminal law on corruption was tightened. In the future, individuals or organisations will not be allowed to buy a seat in parliament by placing the person of their choice on a good list position following a party donation. Also, hypothetical corrupt deals about actions in positions that a person will attain will not be allowed in the future.¹⁰⁸

Policy Proposals

Experts and opposition politicians have repeatedly called for the establishment of a parliamentary investigative committee to investigate the manifold connections between authorities, government parties, and other institutions to Russia. This would indeed make sense since it would be possible to question officials and active or former members of the government in public, and to demand files.¹⁰⁹

Very little is publicly known about the connections between government bodies and former Wirecard manager and alleged Russian spy Jan Marsalek. An in-depth public investigation of his contact's actions in different agencies and ministries – like the foreign ministry's former general secretary Johannes Peterlik or the BVT's Egisto Ott – is needed. However, the chances of such a committee are slim, as its findings could potentially harm all three major parties, i.e. the social democratic SPÖ, the conservative ÖVP, and FPÖ.

It would be beneficial to provide the Office for the Protection of the Constitution (DSN) with significantly more expertise. The latter could no longer share its analyses annually in the Constitutional Protection Report, or in regular publications, in order to make society more resilient against Russian influence. A stronger cooperation with independent think tanks and other entities is needed as well. In *Mythos Gerasimov Doctrine*, the authors Christoph Bilban and Hanna Grininger argue that the famous article of the Russian general Valery Gerasimov – seen as the key document about the Russian hybrid warfare, e.g. through disinformation and espionage – has hardly been analysed in Austria. 110

Complicating the situation, the accusations of Russian espionage within the country's own ranks are still causing unrest at the intelligence agency. Stephanie Krisper, a member of parliament for the liberal Neos-party, has repeatedly criticised the intelligence agency, which has led to a lack of expertise and a slow recruitment process. The current figures are unknown, but personnel files from 2017 and 2018 indicate that only a handful of officials at the BVT were tasked with tracking Russian influence and intelligence operations.

The DSN itself has argued for a new law targeting fake news and disinformation campaigns. An expert from the DSN, who was not named, argued in an interview with the magazine *Profil* that the spreading of fake news should become illegal. The interior minister and DSN director denied such plans but explained that without criminal liability, the intelligence agency's legal capabilities to

investigate fake news are limited.¹¹² Therefore, the DSN should be provided with the means to identify actors in the disinformation sphere and investigate links to foreign entities while still upholding freedom of speech. Due to the war in Gaza, the DSN is working with the Department of Education on a new methodology to prevent extremism at schools.¹¹³ Similar initiatives should be introduced in regard to Russian disinformation campaigns.

Due to its widely reported precarious resource situation, the Office for the Protection of the Constitution is only in a limited position to actively search for Russian assets in Austria. The Greens, who currently provide the Minister of Justice, have therefore proposed an anti-money-laundering authority. Specialising in this area in a separate, multidisciplinary organisation would certainly make sense and lead to more fruitful results. As long as Russian investments and assets in Austria remain high, there will be political influence from the Kremlin and associated oligarchs.

SCHMID

¹ Heute, "Putin nennt WKO-Präsident Leitl Diktator", [Putin calls head of chamber of commerce a dictator], June 2014. https://www.heute.at/s/putin-nennt-wko-prasident-leitl-diktator-10481859.

² Stefan Melichar. "OMV: Im Vorjahr Gas für 6.8 Milliarden Euro von Gazprom" [OMV: Gas for 6.8 billion euros from Gazprom in the previous year], *Profil.at*, June 2023. https://www.profil.at/wirtschaft/omv-im-vorjahr-gas-fuer-68-milliarden-euro-von-gazprom/402470402.

- ³ Jan Michael Marchart. "Ex-Kanzler Kern zieht sich als Aufsichtsrat von russischer Staatsbahn zurück" [Former Chancellor Kern resigns from Russian state railroad supervisory board], *DerStandard.at*, February 2022. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000133619501/ex-kanzler-kern-zieht-sich-als-aufsichtsrat-bei-russischer-staatsbahn.
- ⁴ DerStandard, "Raiffeisen Bank International verschiebt Russland-Ausstieg, [Raiffeisen Bank International postpones exit from Russia], *derStandard.at*, August 2023. https://www.derstandard.at/story/3000000181230/raiffeisen-bank-international-schrieb-imersten-halbjahr-weniger-gewinn.
- ⁵ Renate Graber, Fabian Schmid, Oliver Das Gupta. "Türkise Löcher in schwarzen Kassen: Wie es um die Finanzen der ÖVP steht, [Turquoise holes in black coffers: The state of the ÖVP's finances]", *derStandard.at*, June 2022.

https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000136655933/tuerkise-loecher-in-schwarzen-kassen-wie-es-um-die-finanzen.

- ⁶ Karl Oberascher, Evelyn Peternel und Peter Temel. "Heftige Kritik an Moskau-Reise der FPÖ: "Außenpolitische Geisterfahrt, [Fierce criticism of FPÖ's trip to Moscow: "Foreign policy ghost ride"]", *Kurier*, 19 December 2016. https://kurier.at/politik/inland/oevp-moskau-reise-der-fpoe-ist-aussenpolitische-geisterfahrt/236.608.002.
- ⁷ APA/sif, "FPÖ will Russland-Vertrag nicht offenlegen, [FPÖ does not want to disclose Russia treaty]", *Kurier.at*, February 2023. https://kurier.at/politik/inland/fpoe-will-russland-vertrag-nicht-offenlegen/402323640.
- ⁸ Gerald Heidegger, "VDU, FPÖ und Mythen, [VDU, FPÖ and myths]", *Orf.at*, October 2019. https://science.orf.at/v2/stories/2993400/.
- ⁹ Holger Kulick. Irak-Reise, "Entsetzen über Haiders Besuch bei Saddam, [Trip to Iraq: Horror over Haider's visit to Saddam]", *Der Spiegel*, February 2022. https://www.spiegel.de/politik/ausland/irak-reise-entsetzen-ueber-haiders-besuch-beisaddam-a-182066.html.
- ¹⁰ News.at, "Gudenus: Straches Mann in Moskau", [Gudenus: Strache's man in Moscow], *News*, September 2014. https://www.news.at/a/gudenus-straches-mann-in-moskau.
- ¹¹ Parlament, "175 Jahre bürgerliche Revolution, [175 years of the civil revolution]", *parlament.gv.at*, March 2023. https://www.parlament.gv.at/aktuelles/pk/jahr_2023/pk0352.
- ¹² Andreas Peham. "Durch Einheit zur Reinheit, [Through unity to purity]", *Dokumentationsarchiv des Österreichischen Widerstands* (DÖW),

https://www.doew.at/erkennen/rechtsextremismus/rechtsextremismus-in-oesterreich/durchreinheit-zur-einheit.

¹³ Christiane Langrock-Kögel, "Burschenschaften: Ein Verhältnis fürs Leben, [Fraternities: A relationship for life], *SZ.de*, May 2010.

https://www.sueddeutsche.de/karriere/burschenschaften-ein-verhaeltnis-fuers-leben-1.488904.

¹⁴ Viennese state assembly, the protocol of the 8th session on 26 January 2007, p. 34. https://www.wien.gv.at/mdb/ltg/2007/ltg-008-w-2007-01-26-034.htm.

- ¹⁵ Herwig G. Höller, "Moskaus blaue Freunde", [Moscow's blue friends], *Zeit.de*, September 2014. https://www.zeit.de/2014/40/russland-oesterreich-kreml-fpoe.
- ¹⁶ APA, "Gudenus und Stadler als "Wahlbeobachter" auf Krim, [Gudenus and Stadler as "election observers" in Crimea]", Salzburger Nachrichten", March 2014. https://www.sn.at/politik/weltpolitik/gudenus-und-stadler-als-wahlbeobachter-auf-krim-3774655.
- ¹⁷ Heute.at, "Kickl wird Innen-, Kunasek Heeresminister" [Kickl becomes Minister of the Interior, Kunasek Minister of the Armed Forces], *Heute.at*
- ¹⁸ Fabian Schmid, Maria Sterkl, Renate Graber, "Die BVT-Affäre auf einen Blick", [The BVT Affairs at a glance], *derStandard.at*, October 2018.
- https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000089093916/die-bvt-affaere-auf-einen-blick-schnelle-erklaerung-fuer-spaeteinsteiger.
- ¹⁹ Fabian Schmid, "Der aktuelle Stand der BVT-Affäre, so einfach wie möglich erklärt", [The current status of the BVT affair, explained as simply as possible], *DerStandard.at*, May 2018. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000076202205/der-aktuelle-stand-der-bvt-affaere-so-einfach-wie-moeglich.
- ²⁰ Suoad Mekhennet, Griff Witte, "Austria's far-right ordered a raid on its own intelligence service. Now allies are freezing the country out", *Washington Post*, August 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/austrias-far-right-government-ordered-a-raid-on-its-own-intelligence-service-now-allies-are-freezing-the-country-out/2018/08/17/d20090fc-9985-11e8-b55e-5002300ef004_story.html?noredirect=on.
 ²¹ Fabian Schmid, "Russland-Aktivitäten der FPÖ waren auch im BVT ein Thema" [The FPÖ's activities in Russia were also an issue in the BVT], *DerStandard.at*, August 2018.
 https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000085776910/russland-aktivitaeten-der-fpoe-waren-auch-im-bvt-ein-thema.
- ²² Sam Jones, "Austrian spymaster warns of Russian ties as far right claws back support", *Financial Times*, September 2023. https://www.ft.com/content/c1fa3a17-34f7-4972-b89d-06ecef9895d4.
- ²³ Anthony Faiola, Souad Mekhennet. "After the invasion of Ukraine, a reckoning on Russian influence in Austria", *Washington Post*, July 2022.
- https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2022/07/05/austria-russia-infuence/.
- ²⁴ Kleine Zeitung, "Ex-BVT-Beamte sollen Staatsgeheimnisse verkauft haben" [Former BVT officials allegedly sold state secrets], *Kleine Zeitung*, February 2022.
- $https://www.kleinezeitung.at/politik/innenpolitik/6099544/MaulwurfAkt_ExBVTBeamte-sollen-Staatsgeheimnisse-verkauft-haben.$
- ²⁵ Ben Taub. "How the Biggest Fraud in German History Unravelled", *New Yorker*, February 2023. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2023/03/06/how-the-biggest-fraud-in-german-history-unravelled.
- ²⁶ Fabian Schmid, "Die andere Seite der BMI-Affäre: Verfassungsschützer außer Kontrolle" [The other side of the BMI affair: agents out of control] *DerStandard*, February 2022. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000133349825/die-andere-seite-der-bmi-affaere-verfassungsschuetzer-ausser-kontrolle.
- ²⁷ Jörg Schmitt, Florian Flade. "Der Spion der Spione, [The spy of spies]", *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, May 2022. https://www.sueddeutsche.de/politik/oesterreich-spionage-wirecard-geheimdienste-1.5592760?reduced=true.
- ²⁸ Ben Taub, "How the biggest Fraud in German History unravelled", *New Yorker*, February 2023. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2023/03/06/how-the-biggest-fraud-in-german-history-unravelled.

SCHMID

- ²⁹ Paul Murphy, Dan McCrum, Helen Warrell. "Wirecard executive Jan Marsalek touted Russian nerve gas documents", *Financial Times*, July 2020.
- https://www.ft.com/content/941a9a2e-88df-4a66-9b3c-670bb7eb4d87.
- ³⁰ After the Novichok-attack on former Russian spy Sergey Skripal in Salisbury, the Organisation for the Prohibition of Chemical Weapons provided a report of the events. In this report, the chemical formula for the Novichok-variant used in the Salisbury attacks was analysed. All of OPCW's 193 member states received this report, in Austria it was sent to the foreign ministry and two other ministries. Investigators allege that Peterlik, then general-secretary there, requested the document and then leaked it.
- ³¹ Anna Thalhammer, "Wie die Nervengiftformel Österreich verließ", [How the nerve agent formula left Austria], *Die Presse*, October 2021. https://www.diepresse.com/6053772/wiedie-nervengiftformel-oesterreich-verliess.
- ³² Anna Thalhammer, "BVT-Affäre: Geheime Zeugen nun bekannt, [BVT affair: secret witnesses now known]", *Die Presse*, May 2018. https://www.diepresse.com/5413021/bvt-affaere-geheime-zeugen-nun-bekannt.
- ³³ Fabian Schmid and Renate Graber. "Wirecard-Finanzchef flüsterte FPÖ offenbar geheime BVT-Infos, [Wirecard CFO apparently whispered secret BVT information to FPÖ]", *derStandard.at*, July 2020. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000118611265/untergetauchter-wirecard-manager-soll-fpoe-informant-gewesen-sein.
- ³⁴ APA, "Putin bei Kneissl-Hochzeit: Hunderte österreichische Beamte im Einsatz, [Putin at Kneissl wedding: hundreds of Austrian officials on duty]", *DerStandard.at*, August 2018. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000085444795/massive-kritik-putin-besuch-bei-kneissl-hochzeitaus-der-ukraine.
- ³⁵ AFP, "Putin schenkte Österreichs Ex-Außenministerin teuren Schmuck, [Putin presents Austria's former foreign minister with expensive jewelry]", *FAZ*, March 2022. https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/ausland/putin-schenkte-oesterreichs-ex-aussenministerinteuren-schmuck-17886735.html.
- ³⁶ Non-public files from the investigator's office, seen by the author.
- ³⁷ APA, "Universität in St. Petersburg richtet Thinktank für Karin Kneissl ein", [University in St. Petersburg sets up think tank for Karin Kneissl], *Die Presse*, June 2023. https://www.diepresse.com/13431170/universitaet-in-st-petersburg-richtet-thinktank-fuer-karin-kneissl-ein.
- ³⁸ Stefan Brändle, "Ex-Spion Schirnow: KGB hatte Karin Kneissl früh im Visier", [Former spy Shirnov: KGB had Karin Kneissl in its sights early on], *DerStandard*, June 2022. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000136226988/ex-spion-schirnow-kgb-hatte-karin-kneissl-frueh-im-visier.
- ³⁹ Stephan Löwenstein. "Ponys statt Panzer", [Ponies instead of tanks]", *FAZ*, September 2023. https://www.faz.net/aktuell/gesellschaft/karin-kneissl-russland-half-beim-umzug-vonoesterreichs-ex-aussenministerin-19171571.html.
- ⁴⁰ Wolfgang Pöschl. "Verfahrensrichter: Bericht des Ibiza-U-Ausschusses, [Judge's Report of the Ibiza- Committee]", *Parlament*, 2021,
- https://www.parlament.gv.at/dokument/XXVII/I/1040/imfname 997220.pdf.
- ⁴¹ Max Miller. "Die Ibiza-Timeline" [The Ibiza timeline], *Profil*, October 2023. https://www.profil.at/oesterreich/die-ibiza-timeline-was-seit-straches-video-und-demruecktritt-von-sebastian-kurz-geschah/402455439.
- ⁴² Leila Al-Serori, Oliver Das Gupta, Peter Münch, Frederik Obermaier, and Bastian Obermayer. "Wie die FPÖ Russland lieben lernte, [How the FPÖ learned to love Russia]",

- *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, May 2019. https://www.sueddeutsche.de/politik/fpoe-russland-strachegudenus-putin-1.4452906.
- ⁴³ Konstantin Auer. "FPÖ, Raiffeisen und Russland: "Distanzieren, wenn man nicht völlig verrückt ist", [FPÖ, Raiffeisen and Russia: 'Keep your distance if you're not completely crazy'], *Puls24*, March 2023. https://www.puls24.at/news/politik/fpoe-raiffeisen-und-russland-distanzieren-wenn-man-nicht-voellig-verrueckt-ist/292095.
- ⁴⁴ Kurier, "FPÖ macht Kadyrow den Hof, [FPÖ courts Kadyrov]" *Kurier.at*, February 2012. https://kurier.at/politik/fpoe-macht-kadyrow-den-hof/767.442.
- ⁴⁵ Fidelus Schmid and Roman Lehberger. "Flüchtiger Ex-Wirecard-Vorstand soll in russische Spionageoperation verwickelt sein" [Fugitive ex-Wirecard board member allegedly involved in Russian espionage operation"], *Spiegel*, September 2023.
- ⁴⁶ Grozev has, among many other things, written about the alleged location of former Wirecard manager Jan Marsalek in Moscow and identified the perpetrators of the Novichok attack in Salisbury. Until February 2023 he was the lead investigator for Bellingcat, he has also written for other outlets such as German Der Spiegel.
- https://www.bellingcat.com/author/christo-grozev/.
- ⁴⁷ Martin Staudinger. "Der Mann, der Putins Killer jagt," [The man who hunts Putin's killers], *Falter*, January 2023. https://www.falter.at/zeitung/20230131/der-mann-der-putins-killer-jagt.
- ⁴⁸ Petja Mladenova. "Kaum Distanz: Freiheitliche in der Russland-Ecke," [Hardly any distance: FPÖ-officials in the Russia corner] *Krone*, February 2023. https://www.krone.at/2927097.
- ⁴⁹ Conrad Seidl. "Österreichs Bevölkerun setzt weiter auf Neutralität," [Austria's population continues to back neutrality], *DerStandard*, February 2022.
- https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000136462710/oesterreichs-bevoelkerung-setzt-weiter-aufneutralitaet.
- ⁵⁰ APA, "Lipizzaner, Mozartkugeln und Neutralität sind passé," [Lipizzaner horses, Mozartkugeln and neutrality are passé], *DerStandard*, October 2001.
- https://www.derstandard.at/story/757663/lipizzaner-mozartkugeln-und-neutralitaet-sind-passe.
- 51 Stephan Löwenstein. "Was sich Nehammer von seinem Treffen mit Putin erhofft," [What Nehammer hopes to gain from his meeting with Putin], *FAZ*, April 2022.
- https://www.faz.net/aktuell/politik/inland/nehammer-bei-putin-kanzler-oesterreichs-will-nicht-moralisch-neutral-sein-17951005.html.
- ⁵² FPÖ, "FPÖ-Bösch: Im Ukraine-Konflikt fehlt eigenständige österreichische Linie" [FPÖ-Bösch: Austria lacks an independent line in the Ukraine conflict], *FPÖ-Klub*, February 2022. https://www.ots.at/presseaussendung/OTS_20220221_OTS0131/fpoe-boesch-im-ukraine-konflikt-fehlt-eigenstaendige-oesterreichische-linie.
- ⁵³ FPÖ-Vilimsky zu Ukraine-Konflikt, "Frieden in Europa muss gewahrt werden!" [FPÖ-Vilimsky on Ukraine conflict: 'Peace in Europe must be preserved!'], *FPÖ Klub*, February 2022. https://www.ots.at/presseaussendung/OTS_20220222_OTS0108/fpoe-vilimsky-zu-ukraine-konflikt-frieden-in-europa-muss-gewahrt-werden.
- ⁵⁴ FPÖ-Kassegger zu Ukraine Konflikt, "Österreich muss auf der Basis von Äquidistanz vermitteln!" [FPÖ-Kassegger on Ukraine conflict: "Austria must mediate on the basis of equidistance"], *FPÖ Klub*, February 2022.
- $https://www.ots.at/presseaussendung/OTS_20220224_OTS0129/fpoe-kassegger-zu-ukraine-konflikt-oesterreich-muss-auf-der-basis-von-aequidistanz-vermitteln.$
- ⁵⁵ FPÖ-Amesbauer/Steger, "Sanktionen gegen Russland sind scheinheilig und müssen sofort beendet werden!" [Sanctions against Russia are hypocritical and must be ended

SCHMID

immediately], FPÖ Klub, September 2022

 $https://www.ots.at/presseaussendung/OTS_20220921_OTS0170/fpoe-amesbauerstegersanktionen-gegen-russland-sind-scheinheilig-und-muessen-sofort-beendet-werden.$

⁵⁶ Conrad Seidl. "Umfrage: Nehammer in Kanzlerfrage weit hinter Kickl" [Poll: Nehammer far behind Kickl on the question of chancellor], October 2023.

https://www.derstandard.at/story/300000192652/umfrage-nehammer-in-kanzlerfrage-weit-hinter-kickl Sonntagsfrage, *Profil*, November 2023. https://www.profil.at/umfrage/umfrage-mehrheiten-gegen-blau-gesucht/402663392.

- ⁵⁷ Official association registry.
- ⁵⁸ Suworow Institute, *Facebook*, August 2023. https://www.facebook.com/photo/?fbid=688502529986905&set=pb.100064814913775.-2207520000&locale=de DE.
- ⁵⁹ Julian Hans. "Wie Berlin die "Nachtwölfe" empfangen sollte" [How Berlin should welcome the 'night wolves'], *SZ*, April 2015. https://www.sueddeutsche.de/politik/russlandsrocker-buerger-gegen-biker-1.2458060.
- ⁶⁰ Neues von ganz rechts: Ehemaliger Spitzenkader: Zeichen für Identitäre auf "Stagnation bis Niedergang, [News from the far right: Former top cadre: signs of 'stagnation to decline' for the Identitarians]" Dokumentationsarchiv des Österreichischen Widerstands (DÖW), September 2019. https://www.doew.at/erkennen/rechtsextremismus/neues-von-ganz-rechts/archiv/september-2019/ehemaliger-spitzenkader-zeichen-fuer-identitaere-aufstagnation-bis-niedergang.
- ⁶¹ Deutsches Bundesamt für Verfassungsschutz, Glossar: Der Große Austausch, [Glossary: The Great Reset],

https://www.verfassungsschutz.de/SharedDocs/glosaareintraege/DE/G/grosser-austausch.html.

- ⁶² Alexander Markovics. *Facebook*, January 2021.
- $https://www.facebook.com/photo/?fbid=2629912443966851\&set=ecnf.100063504849166\&locale=es_ES\&paipv=0\&eav=AfZlSjGiz1mKJ3hsFkzeZc5MVgxQFThh6DCAny2vMbk3o75G9v-BAnjSLS2z8T4zaBg\&_rdr.$
- ⁶³ Austrian register of associations.
- ⁶⁴ Birgit Seiser and Raffaela Lindorfer. "Terror-Kontakte: Auflösung der Identitären rechtlich schwierig" [Terrorist contacts: Dissolution of the Identitarians legally difficult], *Kurier*, March 2019. https://kurier.at/politik/inland/regierung-prueft-aufloesung-deridentitaeren/400448158.
- ⁶⁵ Walter Müller. "APA: Freisprüche in Grazer Identitären-Prozess" [Acquittals in Graz Identitarian Trial], *DerStandard*, July 2018.
- https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000084171603/identitaeren-prozess-letzte-runde-imverfahren-in-graz.
- ⁶⁶ APA, "Christchurch-Attentäter spendete mehr an Identitäre als bislang bekannt" [Christchurch attacker donated more to Identitarians than previously known], *DerStandard*, December 2020. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000122404267/christchurch-attentaeter-spendete-mehr-an-identitaere-als-bislang-zugegeben.
- ⁶⁷ Anna Thalhammer. "Österreich und der Christchurch-Terrorist, [Austria and the Christchurch terrorist]", *Die Presse*, December 2020.
- https://www.diepresse.com/5909772/oesterreich-und-der-christchurch-terrorist.
- ⁶⁸ Heute, "Die wirren Gedanken der "Die Österreicher"-Fans" [The confused thoughts of 'The Austrians' fans], *Heute.at*, September 2021. https://www.heute.at/s/do5-die-wirregedankenwelt-der-die-osterreicher-fans-51966490.

- ⁶⁹ Official association registry.
- ⁷⁰ Fabian Schmid and Markus Sulzbacher. "Sputnik, FPÖ, Identitäre: Russisch-rechtes Rendezvous in Wien" [Sputnik, FPÖ, Identitarians: Russian-right rendezvous in Vienna], *DerStandard*, https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000042003825/sputnik-gudenus-identitaererussisch-rechtes-rendezvous-in-wien.
- ⁷¹ Official association registry.
- ⁷² Gesine Dornblüth. "Georgien: Der Konflikt um Abchasien und Südossetien, [Georgia: The conflict over Abkhazia and South Ossetia]", *Deutschlandfunk*, August 2010.

https://www.deutschlandfunk.de/georgien-der-konflikt-um-abchasien-und-suedossetien-100.html.

⁷³ Gerhard Lechner. "Russland hat das getan, was Dugin zuvor gesagt hatte" [Russia has done what Dugin had previously said], *Wiener Zeitung*, January 2018.

https://www.wienerzeitung.at/nachrichten/politik/europa/943553-Russland-hat-das-getan-was-Dugin-zuvor-gesagt-hatte.html.

⁷⁴ Veranstaltungskalender, "Russisches Haus in Wien" [Russins house in Vienna], http://russischeskulturinstitut.at/de/andere-veranstaltungen?page=8.

⁷⁵ Tagesschau, "Polizei beobachtet möglichen deutschen Ableger der "Nachtwölfe" [Police observe possible German offshoot of the 'Night Wolves'], *tagesschau.de*, May 2023. https://www.tagesschau.de/inland/regional/brandenburg/rbb-polizei-beobachtet-moeglichendeutschen-ableger-der-nachtwoelfe-100.html.

⁷⁶ "Russland verstehen", *Facebook*, August 2023.

https://www.facebook.com/photo.php?fbid=749016010566389&set=pb.100063739912657.-2207520000&type=3.

77 "Russland verstehen", Facebook, December 2019.

https://www.facebook.com/2293665650957733/photos/pb.100063739912657.-

2207520000/2544424722548490/?type=3.

⁷⁸ "Russland verstehen", *Facebook*, July 2022.

https://www.facebook.com/2293665650957733/photos/pb.100063739912657.-2207520000/3336276040030017/?type=3.

⁷⁹ "Österreichisch-Abchasische Gesellschaft", *Facebook*, April 2021.

 $https://www.facebook.com/106126527495024/photos/a.112390380201972/47602656383835\\0/?type=3.$

- ⁸⁰ Dirk Banse, Uwe Müller, and Alexander Nabert. "Der Einflussagent, der Olaf Scholz ganz nahekam" [The agent of influence who came very close to Olaf Scholz], *Welt.de*, December 2022. https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/plus242595447/Geheimdienste-Einflussagent-kommt-Kanzler-Scholz-ganz-nahe.html.
- ⁸¹ Peter Steinborn. "Das große Ukraine-Interview mit Alexander Markovics" [The great Ukraine interview with Alexander Markovics], *Gegenstrom*, May 2022.

https://gegenstrom.org/das-grosse-ukraine-interview-mit-alexander-markovics/.

- ⁸² Suworow Institut, Facebook, February 2022. Translation by the author, https://www.facebook.com/Suworow.Institut/posts/pfbid0y3tSXt4Y82rtaakREksQbrpAiiKZj 1zygbesPz9VeGCutNfAa6nWSmNY8RidPAnLl.
- ⁸³ Bernd Schulter. "Die Identitäre Bewegung in Österreich" [The Identitarian Movement in Austria], *der Rechte Rand*, November 2016. https://www.der-rechterand.de/archive/1946/drr-163-seite 29/.
- ⁸⁴ Alexander Markovics. "Eine revolutionäre Antwort auf den Transatlantismus: Die Eurasische Mission Alexander Dugins" [A revolutionary response to transatlantism: Alexander Dugin's Eurasian Mission], *Gegenstrom.org*, September 2022.

SCHMID

- https://gegenstrom.org/alexander-markovics-eine-revolutionaere-antwort-auf-dentransatlantismus-die-eurasische-mission-alexander-dugins/?fbclid=IwAR2sYyTk0yOMbqf_JgkUSYtZlvLtpNHEfC8SEqrwwjMb--Ph35T5 g2ksNs.
- ⁸⁵ Alexander Markovics and Alexander Dugin. "Nach dem Tod Gottes folgt logischerweise der Tod des Menschen! [The death of God is logically followed by the death of man!], *Deutsche Stimme*, February 2021. https://deutsche-stimme.de/alexander-dugin-nach-dem-tod-gottes-folgt-logischerweise-der-tod-des-menschen/ and Brandenburgische Landeszentrale für politische Bildung, NPD-Verbot, *politische-bildung-brandenburg.de*, https://www.politische-bildung-brandenburg.de/themen/die-extreme-rechte/was-tun/verbote/parteienverbote/npd-verbot.
- ⁸⁶ 4th political theory congress. http://www.4pt.su/en.
- ⁸⁷ Tass, "Multipolarity conference to contribute to sovereign equality of countries Russian MFA", *Tass*, April 2023. https://tass.com/politics/1611409.
- ⁸⁸ EUR-Lex: Verordnung (EU) 269/2014, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/DE/TXT/?uri=CELEX:02014R0269-20220315.
- ⁸⁹ Julian Hans. "Wie Moskau den Ukraine-Konflikt geplant haben soll, [How Moscow is said to have planned the Ukraine conflict]", *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, February 2015. https://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/DE/TXT/?uri=CELEX:02014R0269-20220315.
- ⁹⁰ Fabian Schmid. "Die russischen Freunde der FPÖ" [The Russian friends of the FPÖ], *DerStandard*, May 2019. https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000103390412/die-russischenfreunde-der-fpoe.
- ⁹¹ Heimat Hessen, *Facebook* (Google cache), December 2022. https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:ldeDBs45C9UJ:https://m.facebook.com/npd.hessen/posts/am-vergangenen-wochenende-10-dezember-2022-fand-der-2-ds-netzwerktag-diesmal-in-/5957063681026347/&hl=de&gl=at.
- ⁹² Endstation Rechts, "Pierre Krebs Häretiker der "Neuen Rechten?" [Pierre Krebs Heretic of the 'New Right'?], *Endstation Rechts*, January 2009. https://www.endstation-rechts.de/news/pierre-krebs-haretiker-der-neuen-rechten.
- ⁹³ Suworow Institut, *Facebook-Posting*, October 2019. https://www.facebook.com/Suworow.Institut/posts/pfbid
- $https://www.facebook.com/Suworow.Institut/posts/pfbid02a9x4m7MwXv7q1FjSfipnPaYw5\\Xe5ixXC8gD96fzSKz7HecvUHtQdcPwerGwDSXeTl?_cft_[0]=AZWEaTrW_N_XF1eBdnI07Hh9nuGfOJo0zfQJomnpu6LIIwLvcoTlg_3wbbX-13e2lA2Af6dFj-b9viO7WSHzpWwaqiAx-$
- bq6FGP4mpXK8OR7NkDIM0WjLb_WRimaoF6_pbtO4cwDt5PrOMFlkmwWGgwHXM571HLl9kUUSBXYQZi4wfDREnMsNPyW-jl8Ka mt6E& tn =%2CO%2CP-R.
- ⁹⁴ Eva Pflanzelter. "Terrorismus in Südtirol" [Terrorism in South Tyrol], *Haus der Geschichte Österreich*, https://hdgoe.at/terrorismus-suedtirol.
- ⁹⁵ Parlamentarische Anfrage/parliamentary inquiry about Fritzl, February 1993. https://www.parlament.gv.at/dokument/XVIII/J/4351/imfname_431738.pdf.
- ⁹⁶ Info-Direkt, "Afghanistan: heiß umfehdet, wild zerstritten, aber wieder sicher!" [Afghanistan: hotly contested, wildly divided, but safe again!], *Info-Direkt.eu*, https://www.info-direkt.eu/2023/04/15/afghanistan-heiss-umfehdet-wild-zerstritten-aber-wieder-sicher/.
- 97 Nina Horaczek. "FPÖ in Kabul: Die gescheiterte Gefangenenbefreiung" [FPÖ in Kabul: The failed prisoner liberation], <code>Falter.at</code>, October 2023.
- https://www.falter.at/maily/20231001/fpoe-in-kabul-die-gescheiterte-gefangenenbefreiung.

https://tsarchive.wordpress.com/2007/05/31/meldung26824/.

¹⁰¹ DPA, "Bundesgerichtshof erklärt Urteil im Mordfall Lübcke für rechtskräftig" [Federal Court of Justice declares verdict in Lübcke murder case legally binding], *Tagesspiegel.de*, August 2023. https://www.tagesspiegel.de/politik/bundesgerichtshof-erklart-urteil-immordfall-lubcke-fur-rechtskraftig-8589766.html.

¹⁰² Uwe Müller and Manuel Bewarder. "Stephan Ernst war offenbar Mitglied in völkischer "Artgemeinschaft" [Stephan Ernst was apparently a member of the völkisch 'Artgemeinschaft'], *Welt.de*, June 2019.

https://www.welt.de/politik/deutschland/article196039643/Mordfall-Luebcke-Taeter-tauchte-noch-2011-im-Umfeld-von-Neonazi-Truppe-auf.html.

¹⁰³ Markus Sulzbacher. "Identitäre Demo mit freiheitlicher Unterstützung in Wien" [Identitarian demo with FPÖ-support in Vienna], *DerStandard*, July 2023.

https://www.derstandard.at/story/3000000180463/identitaere-demo-mit-freiheitlicher-unterstuetzung-in-wien.

¹⁰⁴ Jan Michael Marchart and Werner Reisinger. "Identitäres Gewaltpotenzial" [Identitarian potential for violence], *Wiener Zeitung*, April 2019.

https://www.wienerzeitung.at/h/identitares-gewaltpotenzial.

¹⁰⁵ DÖW, "Gewaltdisposition" [Disposition to violence], doew.at,

https://www.doew.at/erkennen/rechtsextremismus/rechtsextreme-organisationen/identitaere-bewegung-oesterreich-iboe/gewaltdisposition.

¹⁰⁶ Innenministerium, "Verfassungsschutzbericht zeigt die aktuellen Herausforderungen für den Verfassungsschutz" [Ministry of the Interior: Constitutional protection report shows the current challenges for the protection of the constitution], *Bmi.gv.at*, https://bmi.gv.at/news.aspx?id=49553070714451457A42773D.

¹⁰⁷ Parlament, "Was ist neu im Bereich der Parteienfinanzierung" [What is new in the area of party funding], https://www.parlament.gv.at/fachinfos/rlw/Was-ist-neu-im-Bereich-der-Parteienfinanzierung.

¹⁰⁸ Böhmer Christian. "Neue Anti-Korruptionsregeln: Mandatskauf wird strafbar" [New anti-corruption rules: Buying a seat in parliament becomes a criminal offense], *Kurier*, January 2023. https://kurier.at/politik/inland/neue-anti-korruptionsregeln-mandatskauf-wird-strafbar/402288755.

¹⁰⁹ Renate Graber and Fabian Schmid. "Rot-blauer Ärger über U-Ausschuss-Ende, grünpinkes Interesse an Russland" [Red-blue anger over the end of the U Committee, green-pink interest in Russia], *DerStandard*, October 2022.

https://www.derstandard.at/story/2000139951187/rot-blauer-aerger-ueber-u-ausschuss-endegruen-pinkes-interesse.-

¹¹⁰ Christoph Bilban and Hanna Grininger (Hrsg). Mythos "Gerasimov-Doktrin" [The myth of the 'Gerasimov Doctrine'], p. 168,

 $https://www.bmlv.gv.at/pdf_pool/publikationen/buch_bilban_grininger_mythos_gerasimov_doktrin_web.pdf.$

⁹⁸ Off-record conversations with the author, summer 2023 (the DSN rarely officially recognises objects of their investigations, especially in counter espionage).

⁹⁹ Konrad Litschko. "Einer der besten Kameraden" [One of the best comrades], *TAZ*, June 2019. https://taz.de/Mordfall-Walter-Luebcke/!5603834/.

¹⁰⁰ Tagesschau-Archiv, "Neonazi-Anwalt Rieger zu Geldstrafe verurteilt" [Neo-Nazi lawyer Rieger sentenced to fine], May 2007.

SCHMID

https://www.ots.at/presseaussendung/OTS_20231103_OTS0009/aviso-extremismuspraevention-in-schulen-mit-bm-karner-und-polaschek.

¹¹⁴ Fabian Schmid, Maria Retter and Timo Schober. "Grüne fordern wegen "Putin-Chalets" in Kitzbühel neue Geldwäschebehörde" [Greens call for new money laundering authority due to 'Putin chalets' in Kitzbühel], *DerStandard*, June 2023.

https://www.derstandard.at/story/3000000175491/gruene-fordern-wegen-put in-chalet-in-kitzbuehel-geldwaes.

¹¹¹ Stephanie Krisper. "Neos zu DSN" [Neos about DSN], *OTS*, November 2021. https://www.ots.at/presseaussendung/OTS_20211130_OTS0194/neos-zu-dsn-nur-transparenz-foerdert-vertrauen-in-handlungsfaehigkeit.

¹¹² Jakob Winter. "Staatsschutz fordert Strafen für Fake News" [State security demands penalties for fake news], *Profil*, July 2023. https://www.profil.at/oesterreich/staatsschutz-fordert-strafen-fuer-fake-news/402510721.

¹¹³ Innenministerium, "Aviso - Extremismusprävention in Schulen" [Aviso - Extremism prevention in schools], November 2023.